Hornbeam Coppicing in Hertfordshire
Since something like 3000 BC, people in Britain have been living in symbiosis with woodland, making dwellings, fences, arrows, bows, fire, tools and bowls, from the wood of the trees and gathering fruit and fungi in the undergrowth. To make arrow heads and metal tools, people needed high-temperature fires and so made charcoal by slow-burning wood in earth-covered hollows. Hornbeam made the very best of charcoals and Hertfordshire hornbeam woods were coppiced systematically for century after century.

Year after year, century after century, millennium after millennium, a group of woodland dwellers would tackle a manageable area of woodland. Hornbeams were cut about 18 inches from the ground leaving a stump or “stool” to regenerate. Brash from the tops of the cut trees were used to make wigwams or baskets or fences round each stool to protect new shoots from being eaten by animals such as deer and rabbits. Trunks and branches were used to make the frames and walls and roofs of shelters and to make tools. Left over brash was stacked round the edge of this-year’s area to keep the ground clear and to help keep animals out. About a dozen standard oak trees were kept to grow to maturity and provide timber for large and lasting construction.
The following year, an adjacent area would be tackled in the same way, each year moving through the woodland until, about 20 years later, the group would return to the first-year’s area. The standard oaks would be coming on nicely and the hornbeams would be ready to be coppiced again.
Hertfordshire gold

In the 19th Century, with the massive increase in the population of London, charcoal was in demand for domestic heating and cooking and for the steam engines used in every facet of industry and much transportation. Hornbeam charcoal became known as Hertfordshire gold.

Woodland coppice management did continue in parts of undisturbed Hertfordshire and within large estates well into the 20th Century but it is no longer financially attractive. This means that we are at risk of losing woodland itself and certainly the cycle of coppice management. 

Biodiversity

Coppice management would be a loss, not only for our pleasure of walking through delicate hornbeam woodland, but for the loss of the diverse eco-systems it provides. In a coppice managed wood, there are areas of woodland in different states of tree growth. Immediately after coppicing, an area is open to the light, when it is due to be coppiced, an area is heavily shaded, and other areas have varying degrees of shade and light. In each of these a different set of flora and fauna would thrive according to whether they were more or less suited to light or shady conditions. 

Biodiversity is the word currently given to this desirable end-result of coppice woodland management, and one reason for wanting to continue the practice even though it is no longer directly financially rewarding. Organisations such as The Woodland Trust exist to preserve and extend ancient woodland for our enjoyment and to foster biodiversity.

